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The Council

COUN12-M1
Minutes of the meeting of the University Council held on Friday 30 March 2012.

Members:

Sir Peter Bonfield (Chair); John Blackwell; Rebecca Bridger; Penny Coates (ab); Dr Sandie Dann; Brian Dent; Gifty Edila; Sir John Gains; Professor Elaine Hobby (ab); Alan Hughes; Professor Allan Jones; Professor Chris Linton; Jim Murphy; Jim Mutton (ab); Terry Neale; Professor Ric Parker (ab); Professor Richard Parry-Jones (ab); Lucy Padosley; Professor Shirley Pearce; Simon Proffitt; Professor Helen Rendell (ab); Dr Carol Robinson; Sir Nigel Rudd (ab); Mark Sismey-Durrant; Dr Adrian Spencer; Jackie Strong; Dr Gerry Swallowe (ab); Philip Wilkinson-Blake; Alan A Woods.

In attendance:

Rob Allan; Professor Morag Bell; Professor Mike Caine (for item 12/4); Ian Cairns (for item 12/5); Dr Mark Hollingsworth; Jennifer Nutkins; Professor Ken Parsons; Professor Steve Rothberg; Andy Stephens; Miranda Routledge; Caroline Walker.

Apologies for absence were received from:

Penny Coates; Professor Elaine Hobby; Jim Mutton; Professor Ric Parker; Professor Richard Parry-Jones; Professor Helen Rendell; Sir Nigel Rudd; Dr Gerry Swallowe.

The meeting was preceded by a briefing on research performance and progress towards REF2014. The briefing session was led by Professor Ken Parsons, Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Research).

Members welcomed Sir Peter Bonfield, Chair of Council to his first meeting. The Chair welcomed Andy Stephens (Director of Finance) and Professor Allan Jones (lay member of Council) to their first meeting.
12/1
Minutes

Minutes of the Meeting of Council held on 25 November 2011 [COUN11-M7] were CONFIRMED.

12/2
Matters arising from the Minutes 

Council NOTED that the University had withdrawn from negotiations regarding the lease of University land by Vodafone for a mobile phone mast.

12/3
Vice-Chancellor Appointment

Council RECEIVED a report from the Appointments Committee outlining the processes employed to identify the next Vice-Chancellor. The Chair of Council was satisfied that an appropriate and robust procedure had been adopted and thanked everyone who had been involved.

On the recommendation of the Appointments Committee, Council APPROVED:

i. the appointment of Professor Robert Allison as Vice-Chancellor with effect from 1 September 2012. 
ii. the appointment of Professor Chris Linton as Acting Vice-Chancellor from 1-31 August 2012.



COUN12-P1

12/4
Olympic Park Legacy – redacted due to commercial sensitivity
Gifty Edila declared an interest in this item as her employers owned part of the Olympic Park. For this reason, it would be inappropriate for her to contribute to discussions.

4.1

Professor Mike Caine reminded Council members of the context of the Olympic Park legacy project which had been reported in detail on previous occasions. In summary, the University was exploring the possibility of establishing a presence on the Olympic Park site following the 2012 Games. The environment in which the University was negotiating for space was very fluid and so the University needed to be able to respond quickly to changes in the process and/or terms of negotiations. 

4.2 
Council APPROVED the principles set out to develop a governance model for the new activity.


COUN12-P2
12/5
University Strategy – Outcomes of Senate/Council Away Day
5.1

Further to discussions at the Senate/Council Away Day in October 2011, Council RECEIVED an update on progress. The Deputy Vice-Chancellor highlighted the progress that had been made with regard to raising the profile of Enterprise within the University. In particular, the introduction of Associate Deans (Enterprise) in the new School structure was considered to be a success to date. Improving the student experience was a continual process, led by the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Teaching) in close collaboration with Loughborough Students’ Union. Other issues would be covered elsewhere on the agenda.



COUN12-P3 

5.2

Ian Cairns, Director of Marketing and Communications, presented a draft Marketing Strategy and invited members of Council to comment. The document had already been discussed at meetings of the Academic Leadership Team, Services Working Together and Senate. Comments from these groups had been incorporated into the draft presented to Council. 


Raising the national and international reputation of the University had been identified as a key priority at the Senate/Council Away Day. The Director of Marketing and Communications drew Council’s attention to the following sections of the draft strategy which would support this objective. These included:
· Brand/brand positioning.
· The development of key messages; working closely with Schools to build an evidence base to support them.

· Web development to create a more interactive and personalised user experience. 
· The creation of a social media strategy to engage with prospective and current students.

· Adopting a relationship marketing approach to student recruitment.

· Strengthening the University’s research and enterprise reputation by working with PVCs to support the REF and develop internal/external messages about enterprise activities and impact.
Members welcomed the progress that had been made to date and commented favourably on the draft Marketing Strategy. During discussion, the following issues were raised:

· It would be helpful to incorporate explicit reference to media interview training for elite athletes. This would enable the University to take advantage of sports media coverage (particularly the Olympics) to promote the University to a wide audience. Whilst the sport identity was a key asset to the University, it must not suppress the other excellent things that Loughborough did.

· Information was sought on the infrastructure that would be needed to support and embed the strategy across the University. Initiatives were underway to strengthen links between the Schools with the Marketing and Communications Office including significant investment in the appointment of three additional School Officers and two staff to support enhancement of web content. 
· The University dealt with a diverse range of audiences and so needed to be clear about the content and delivery of the messages it wanted to communicate.

· More detail was needed on how the Strategy would be monitored and evaluated. The KPIs should be strengthened so that Council could measure performance. It would be helpful if this could include sector comparisons.

COUN12-P4

12/6
University Finance 
6.1
On the recommendation of Finance Committee, Council APPROVED the updated budget for 2011/12. 

The net benefit of changes to income and expenditure since the budget noted in November 2011 amounted to £2.3M. Council AGREED that a proportion of these funds should be wisely invested in activities that would retain/enhance the University’s reputation including enhancement of the student experience and REF2014. Investment should avoid increases to recurrent costs. Council DELEGATED the final decisions on expenditure to the Operations Committee and the Vice-Chancellor’s Executive Team.
COUN12-P5

6.2
Council RECEIVED a report on the HEFCE recurrent grant for the academic year 2012/13. The final settlement was £641K lower than the University had assumed in the latest forecasts. Colleagues were looking closely at the detail to understand the reasons for this.
COUN12-P6

6.3 
The Director of Finance presented the five-year financial forecasts. He outlined the external context in which the University was operating and explained the assumptions on which the forecasts were based. The Finance Committee had scrutinised the forecasts and was content to recommend them to Council, noting that there was little headroom to enable the University to respond to financial challenges or to exploit strategic opportunities. This potentially increased the University’s risk profile, particularly as the market place was volatile (due to changes in tuition fees and student number controls) and major uncertainties existed in relation to inflation/interest rates.  


Council was of the view that the University needed to return surpluses large enough to invest in the capital infrastructure. Council NOTED that a number of potential capital projects were not included in the forecasts.  The University would assess all investments carefully and measure them against their expected financial returns.  



Council was  satisfied with the approach being taken and was reassured that assumptions were subject to rigorous review. On this basis, Council APPROVED the financial forecast to 2014/15, subject to a final review of the narrative by the Finance Committee.

6.4
On the recommendation of the Finance Committee, Council APPROVED the format for the Annual Assessment of Financial Sustainability for future submission to HEFCE.
COUN12-P8

12/7
Student Residential Numbers in Campus Accommodation 

The University had, in the past, committed itself to accommodating 45-50% of undergraduate students on campus. The benefits of this self-set target were two-fold; a) to enhance the student experience and b) to respond to pressure from local residents to limit the number of students living in town.

Re-affirming this target would impact on future capital expenditure decisions in relation to residential halls on campus. Students’ experiences of Loughborough University were significantly influenced by whether they lived on campus or in the town and the campus experience remained a key part of the University’s strategy. 
Members noted that there were a number of private accommodation providers in the town who were dropping their rental prices to attract more students into their properties. Despite this, the University was not experiencing a fall in demand for campus accommodation.
Following discussion, Council CONFIRMED a continued commitment to accommodating 45-50% of undergraduate students on campus.


COUN12-P9

12/8
Capital Framework (8.3 redacted due to commercial sensitivity) 
8.1
Council NOTED a progress report. Following the Senate/Council Away Day, a re-prioritisation of the capital framework had taken place. Within the framework, priority was given to projects which aligned capital expenditure with academic activity, increased the number/quality of student learning facilities; co-located student services (feasibility study); upgraded public areas or involved long-term maintenance.
COUN12-P10

8.2
Council NOTED the action of the Chair between meetings to approve a £200K overspend on the School of the Arts Project.

8.3
Council RECEIVED a project update on the Falkner-Eggington Halls development. The University had been planning the refurbishment/replacement of the halls for over a year on the assumption that no capital investment (from the University) would be necessary. On this basis, the competitive dialogue process to identify a development partner had commenced; two developers were currently involved in the process. The Project Management Board and the Independent Review Group (IRG) had carefully reviewed the project and suggested that the financial strategy might need to be reviewed. Whilst PFI had been the preferred route for the Car Park 7 project, the current situation was different; due both to the external financial environment and the nature of the project (refurbishment rather than new build). Council supported the project but acknowledged that further discussion between Operations Committee and the IRG was necessary to reach a conclusion on the procurement route. 

Council AGREED to delegate authority to the Chair, on the recommendation of Operations Committee (taking into account the advice of the IRG), to approve the project at a capital cost of between £9-10M and the financial arrangements, noting that these were unlikely to be through a PFI.

COUN12-P11

12/9 
Audit Committee 



Council RECEIVED a report of the meeting held on 8 March 2012 and APPROVED amendments to Audit Committee’s Constitution and Terms of Reference.



The Chair of the Audit Committee reassured Council that there were no major concerns. The Internal Auditors had made a few minor recommendations, all of which had been followed up by an adequate management response. Good progress continued to be made with regard to Value for Money initiatives. 


COUN12-P12 & COUN12-P13

12/10
Key Performance Indicators
Council RECEIVED an update. Total Cost Ownership (IT Services) had increased due to a one-off spend on infrastructure investment and was expected to revert to the 2009 baseline in future years.

The Deputy Vice-Chancellor announced planned changes to the way KPI data were presented to Council from the 2012/13 academic year. Wherever possible, they would include target and benchmark data. Council welcomed the proposed developments.

COUN12-P14
12/11
Nominations Committee 

11.1
Item deferred to July meeting.

11.2
Council APPROVED a recommendation to appoint Alan Hughes as the Treasurer with effect from 1 August 2012 until 31 July 2015. Alan Woods was thanked for his contribution to the role of Treasurer to date.



It was NOTED that, subject to changes to the Charter and Statutes, the position would become known as Honorary Treasurer. 
11.3
Council APPROVED recommendations to appoint Mark Sismey-Durrant and re-appoint John Blackwell and Gifty Edila as co-opted members of Council from 1 August 2012 until 31 July 2015.

12/12
Committee Membership 

12.1
Council APPROVED the appointment of Mark Sismey-Durrant as the Chair of the Audit Committee with effect from 1 August 2012. Simon Proffitt was thanked for his contribution to the role of Chair of Audit Committee to date.
12.2
Council NOTED Chair’s Action in approving the appointment of James Hunt as a co-opted (non-Council) member of the Audit Committee with effect from 1 January 2012.

12/13
Matters for Reports 

13.1
Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Research) 

COUN12-P15: NOTED
13.2
Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Teaching) 

(i) 
The UK/EU undergraduate market represented the greatest uncertainty in terms of student recruitment for 2012/13. Applications had held up well against previous years and were not out of line with competitors. The number of offers had increased compared to previous years; however conversion rates would be extremely important this year. It was still early in the cycle and the data were being monitored weekly. 
The overall student number target had remained the same at 3123 with 1800 being subject to the student number control. The new tuition fee regime and changes to the recruitment environment posed a number of challenges for the University. The AAB+ market was extremely uncertain and there were strict financial penalties for over recruitment on the student number control. The number of unconditional firm acceptances was 200 fewer than at the same point the previous year. This was due to a significant reduction in the number of students deferring their place. The University would be monitoring the situation closely over the coming months. 
COUN12-P16

(ii) 
Council DELEGATED authority to the Chair of Council to approve the University’s Access Agreement for 2013/14 for submission to OFFA by the end of May 2012.

(iii) 
QAA – Institutional Audit

COUN12-P17: NOTED
13.3
Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Enterprise)

COUN12-P18: NOTED
12/14 
Chair’s Report

Council RECEIVED a report from the Chair on the following matters:
(i) On the recommendation of the Land Strategy Group, Council APPROVED the disposal of two properties (Fairbairn Library and Frederick Street). 

(ii) The Chair summarised discussions at Chair’s Advisory Group. Agenda items had included: financial forecasts, the capital framework, the Olympic Park project, information on the British and Japanese holding camps and an update on fundraising and advancement activities.
12/15
Vice-Chancellor's Report

Council RECEIVED a report from the Vice-Chancellor on the following items:

(i) Four institutions from the 1994 Group had been invited to join the Russell Group. Membership of the Russell Group was not based on metrics and reasons for selecting the four institutions over others were not known. All four had medical schools. The 1994 Group was continuing to operate as usual and was managing the PR impact of the situation. 
(ii) The Olympic Torch Relay would be on campus on 3 July. The University would be treating this as a day of celebration for all university activities.
(iii) The second Staff Survey would be launched in April 2012. Professor Jon Binner was coordinating the project.

(iv) The University’s annual visit from HEFCE was scheduled in early April. No difficulties were anticipated.

(v) The University was working closely with the British Olympics Association and Leicestershire Police in preparation for the 2012 Olympics. A jointly agreed security plan had been produced. Some disruption to campus activity was expected but this would be kept to a minimum and wherever possible, it would be “business as usual”. There was no cost to the University for implementing the additional security measures.
12/16
Dean of the Design School

16.1
Council NOTED that the Chair had taken action between meetings to appoint a Joint Committee of Senate and Council for the appointment of the Dean of the Design School. The membership of the committee was as follows:


Professor Chris Linton (Chair)
Professor David Durling (External Assessor)
Jim Murphy
Professor Ken Parsons
Professor Tony Thorpe

16.2
On the recommendation of the Joint Committee, Council APPROVED the appointment of Professor Tracy Bhamra as Dean of the Design School, with immediate effect until 31 July 2013.

12/17
Senate 

Council RECEIVED reports of the meetings of Senate held on 25 January and 9 March 2012:


COUN12-P19 & COUN12-P20 



and APPROVED:

17.1
Programme Proposals.

17.2 
Abolition of the Enterprise Advisory Board and related revisions to the Terms of Reference for the Enterprise Committee.


COUN12-P21

17.3 
Revision of composition of Estates Management Committee.


COUN12-P22

12/18
Pro-Vice-Chancellors Appointments

18.1
Council NOTED that the Chair had taken action between meetings to appoint a Joint Committee of Senate and Council for the appointment of the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Teaching) and Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Research). The membership of the committee was as follows:

	Vice-Chancellor (Chair)
Provost and Deputy Vice-Chancellor
1 lay member of Council nominated by the Chair of Council
2 members of Senate elected by Senate


1 elected member of Senate elected by Senate
	Professor Shirley Pearce

Professor Chris Linton

Gifty Edila

Professor John Feather, Professor Jonathan Potter

Dr Carol Robinson


18.2
On the recommendation of the Joint Committee, Council APPROVED the re-appointment of Professor Morag Bell as Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Teaching) until 31 July 2015.

18.3
On the recommendation of the Joint Committee, Council APPROVED the appointment of Professor Myra Nimmo as Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Research) until 31 July 2015. 

12/19
Deans Appointments

Council NOTED that the Chair had taken action between meetings to appoint a Joint Committee of Senate and Council for the appointment of the Deans of the School of Electrical, Electronic and Systems Engineering and the School of Civil and Building Engineering. The membership of the committee was as follows:

	Vice-Chancellor (Chair)
Provost and Deputy Vice-Chancellor
1 lay member of Council nominated by the Chair of Council
1 Dean from another School nominated by the Vice-Chancellor
	Professor Shirley Pearce

Professor Chris Linton

Alan Hughes

Professor Rob Parkin


12/20
Radiation Protection Officer’s Annual Report 

Council RECEIVED the Radiation Protection Officer’s Annual Report.

COUN12-P23
12/21
Common Seal

Council RECEIVED a list of documents that the University Seal had been attached to.

COUN12-P24 

12/22 
Chair’s Action

Council NOTED the Chair had taken action between meetings to approve the UK/EU Professional Placement Fee as £725 for 2012/13.

12/23
Reports of Committees 



Council RECEIVED reports from the following Committees:

23.1
Advancement Committee – 8 February 2012 [COUN12-P25] 

23.2
Enterprise Committee – 10 November 2011, 12 January 2012 [COUN11-P26] 

23.3
Estates Management Committee – 15 December 2011 and 23 February 2012 [COUN12-P27] 

23.4
Health, Safety and Environmental Committee – 22 February 2012 [COUN12-P28] 

23.5
IT Committee – 12 March 2012 [COUN12-P29]

23.6
Research Performance Monitoring Committee - 22 November 2011 and 2 February 2012 [COUN12-P30] 

23.7
Student Experience Committee – 6 March 2012 [COUN12-P31] 

12/24
Date of Next Meeting

Thursday, 12 July 2012 (1.30pm) 

Author – Miranda Routledge
Date – April 2012
Copyright (c) Loughborough University.  All rights reserved.
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